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Guest for '53 = UII1LV LEV!
By now the news is around 

throughout the science fiction 
world that the 11th World Sci­
ence Fiction Convention is to 
be honored by Willy Ley's pre­
sence over Labor Day weekend as 
Guest of Honor. There are very 
few fans who are not acquainted 
with Willy's work in the fields 
of science fiction (and non­
fiction), not only through the 
many leading S-F magazines in 
whicU he has published, but al­
so through recent feature arti­
cles in COLLIER'S, and in hard 
cover books. Indeed, many fans 
have met him in person at con­
ferences and conventions. We 
would like to take this oppor­
tunity to present a few details 
in the fascinating career of 
the coming Convention's Guest 
of Honor.

Willy Ley was born in Berlin, 
about 1906. His early studies 
in zoology and paleontology 
were begun in the Universities 
of Berlin and Koenigsberg in 
the 1920's, and his literary 
career began with a letter of 
correction to a German newspap­
er, which was not only printed, 
but paid for as wellj at that 
time he went to work for an in­
dustrial concern, and spent his 
spare time writing several 
books, and helping to organize 
the German Rocket Society. For 
some years he was vice-presi­
dent of that group, and was in­
timately involved with its ex­
periments with rocketry. It was 
toward the end of his office 
that Count Werner von Braun be­
came the youngest (for a time) 
member of the Society.

With the accession of Hitler 
in 1933, the Nazis seized con­
trol of the German Rocket Soc­

iety. Willy, who was not in 
sympathy with the Nazis, may 
have seen handwriting on the 
wall; at any rate, he succeeded 
in leaving Germany by the use 
of a small ruse, and emigrated 
to the United States in 193U* 
Still a student and scientist, 
one of his first acts in this 
country was to go to Jones 
Beach to see a live horseshoe 
crab in its native setting.

At first he lived a precar­
ious existence writing, lectur­
ing, and translating. Gradually 
he became established, contrib­
uting not only to ASTOUNDING 
(see the March, 1937 issue) and 
other SF magazines, but to such 
general circulation magazines 
as ESQUIRE, CORONET, NATURAL 
HISTORY, and others. What may 
not be so well known is that hr?
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contributed a small number of 
science fiction stories to ASF 
and other magazines under the 
name of "Robert Willey

monster-lore, 
love from the 

rockets. This was 
THE DAYS OP CREA- 
These works were

In 1941 Willy’s first Amer­
ican book was published: THE 
LUNGFISH AND THE UNICORN,a com­
pilation of 
Willy's second 
left after 
followed by 
TION (19U1M 
closely followed by BOMBS AND 
BOMBING (19U1) and SHELLS AND 
SHOOTING (191|2), both published 
by Modern Age,

During the war Willy was un­
der consideration for an ord­
nance officer's commission in 
the U, S, Army, until it occur­
red to them that as an enemy 
alien he wasn't eligible. He 
had filed his application for 
citizenship some time before, 

was delayed until 
After the war he 
New York City and 

Viking Press 
enlarged versions

citizenship 
but its grant 
about 19lj-3. 
returned to 
free-lancing, 
brought out 
of former books as ROCKETS, 
MISSILES, AND SPACE TRAVEL, and 
THE LUNGFISH, THE DODO, AND THE 
UNICORN, His most successful 
book has been his collaboration 
with the artist Chesley Bonest- 
ell, THE CONQUEST OF SPACE, in 
19U9, Since then he has also 
published DRAGONS IN AMBER, and 
in collaboration with L,Sprague 
de Camp, LANDS BEYOND, All were 
published by Viking except the 
last, which was brought out by

Rinehart,
Willy's other activities 

include a technical advisorship 
on the TV science fiction prog­
ram "Space Cadet" and the sci­
ence editorship of GALAXY SCI­
ENCE FICTION, He also has a ra­
dio show, "Looking into Space." 
Recently he was a contributor 
to the COLLIER'S and hard­
cover publication, ACROSS THE 
SPACE FRONTIER.

On the social side, Willy 
is a member of the Hydra Club, 
and the Trap Door Spiders, a 
gourmet society,He also belongs 
to several learned and profes­
sional societies. In the early 
'I4.OS he met Olga Feldmanj after 
a courtship conducted in four

languages, they were married, 
and now have two small daught­
ers. Olga has illustrsted seve­
ral of Willy's books.

£

As a man who has done much 
for science fiction and non­
fiction, we are delighted to 
welcome Willy Ley as our Guest, 
of Honor in '$3,

★ ★★
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Cont. p. 13
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MAY 16 AND 17, 1953

INDIAN LAKE, ■ OHIO

NO SCHEDULED PROGRAM, 
ENTIRE HOTEL IS

STRICTLY INFORMAL, 
RESERVED FOR FANS.

THE

NO DUES, NO DOLLAR TO SEND IN-------JUST
MAKE YOUR OWN RESERVATIONS WITH : 

BEATLEY'S HOTEL, 
RUSSELL'S POINT, 
OHIO

NO ADVANCE DEPOSIT REQUIRED'.

C.L. BARRETT, M<D. 
ROY LAVENDER 
LOUIS TABAKOW
STAN SKIRVIN 
DON FORD
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convenTion rote
By James A. Williams

From all Indications more 
first-time visitors will attend 
the 11th World Science Fiction 
Convention than any previous 
convention. Many letters being 
received state In essense "this 
will be my first 3F Con and I'm 
looking forward to it." This 
can, I belelve, be attributed 
to some extent to the overall 
growth of SF. I'm sure also 
that the fine job done in Chi­
cago in '52 and its enthusias­
tic write-ups contributed no 
little to this new Interest. 
Another and very Important fac­
tor is the support and help of 
the pro mags and above all the 
fan mag editors and just plain 
fans who write letters plugging 
"Phllly in *53."

Which brings me to a point 
that Is not too often made nor 
too well understood. Let me go 
back quite a few years. At Its 
Inception all fandom, as we 
know It today, was on a Nation­
al basis. There were the "In­
ternational Scientific Associa­
tion," "Sclenceers," "The Scie­
nce Fiction League," to name 
only the three pioneer groups. 
These functioned for a while, 
though under great handicaps of 
time and space. All "meetings" 
were by courtesy of the Postal 
Service. Members were of all 
ages and personalities; some 
were ambitious and capable and 
others not. There could be no 
real solidarity or united plan­
ning, for It was (and Is) vir­
tually Impossible to carry out 
a club plan when that club Is 
widely scattered and can't sit 
down together and really talk 
things over.

Gradually, as these National 

groups began to die on the vine 
Individual groups In Los Angel­
es, Philadelphia, Queens, New­
ark, and elsewhere began to 
hold Informal meetings. They 
were kindred spirits and knew 
It through meeting each other. 
Out of these beginnings fan 
clubs came Into being, and as 
Is the way of nature, began to 
mature and finally evolved Into 
the efficient and nationally 
known groups that many now are.

Today the well-organized club 
like the PSFS (I use my own 
club as an example because It's 
the one I know best) combine 
the social features of the Elks 
picnic with the learning of the 
classroom. We have our own re­
gular club room, maintain a li­
brary of books and magazines, 
hold regular meetings, conduct 
club business, collect dues, 
and hold open floor discussions 
on every conceivable subject 
that could enterest a group of 
approximately forty persons of 
both sexes.

This group includes several 
well-known authors, a physics 
PhD, a graduate chemist, an ad­
vertising man, a public school 
teacher, two college Instruct­
ors In English, a bookseller, 
and two partners of a 3F pub­
lishing house. I should men­
tion also a professional photo­
grapher, a master mechanic, a n 
associate editor of a national 
slick magazine, two serious 
artists, and just plain read­
ers. We all are bound together 
by our real enjoyment of Imag­
inative literature.

After our open sessions, our 
featured speaker of the evening 
take8 over. At our last Janua­
ry meeting a professor, who 
lectures on Semantics at Temple 
University, presented an hour 
short well Integrated Introduc­
tion to the subject. Often the 
members furnish the talent, and
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we have much to draw upon.
I describe In some detail 

these things because I want to 
point out what seems to me to 
be the real reason for a yearly 
national convention. It 1b on 
a larger scale a club meeting. 
A meeting scheduled annually of 
a national organization. It 
holds Its discussions, conducts 
Its business, listens to Its 
speakers, and has Its special 
moments. It Is no different In 
form, only in size and length 
of meeting, than your own club. 
Moreover, It furnishes the only 
opportunity for the unattached 
fan to enjoy and become a part 
of such proceedings. Other ben­
efits are obvious — such as 
learning to know your fellow 
fans from everywhere, and, of 
course, meeting many of your 
favorite authors, artists, and 
editors.

Capable and earnest young men 
and women created the fanmag 
phenoma. Some of these were ex­
cellent and did much for all 
fans; others were crude, bomb­
astic, egotistical, or what was 

worse, tried to "preach a gos­
pel." There were feuds, petty 
quarrels, violent personality 
clashes; but also there was the 
other side of the picture. Se­
rious, Intelligent, and well- 
balanced mags began to find 
themselves solidly established. 
They grew and prospered.

Earlier I spoke of national 
groups which were, In the main, 
unsuccessful. Several pen clubs 
exist and serve a very useful 
purpose — The Fan-Vets, NFFF, 
Armed Services SF, and for all 
I know, many others. However, 
nothing takes the place of per­
sonal meetings and discussion. 
So I say this Is your annual 
meeting. We welcome your help 
and support and thank you for 
the fine cooperation already 
manifested.

But this note is not to sell 
the convention; It Is to thank 
the many outside of our local 
group who by their Interest 
consider this also their con­
vention. It most certainly Is! 
It Is the 11th Annual Meeting 
of the National Fan Club.

GOOD NEWS
A NEW WIDE-CIRCULATION ADVERTISING MEDIUM

FOR SCIENCE FICTION AND FANTASY ADVERTISERS

THIS PROGRESS REPORT WILL REACH OVER 2000 READERS AND FANS

ADVERTISING RATES

Full page,.......................$15
Half page.............................|8
Quarter page.......................95
We will arrange your advertising matter in any 
way that you wish. We suggest you write to 
the editor for further information.

News and advertising of regional conferences, etc. 
accepted at a special rate.

DEADLINE FOR 
NEXT ISSUE:

May 1, 1953
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Philadelphia 3. Pa.
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(ommiTTEE 
REPORTS

The publicity committee is 
happy to report that the initi­
al stages in the campaign to 
make the 11th World Science 
Fiction Convention the greatest 
and best publicized science 
fiction holiday that has ever 
taken place, is well under way. 
The first job of the committee, 
these days, is to make dead 
sure that every S-F fan from 
here to Pluto knows that there 
is a convention brewing. The 
work on that phase of activity 
is bearing fruit: witness the 
membership list on an earlier 
page, with more coming in every 
day, to Box 2019. We have many 
individuals and publishers to 
thank more specifically else­
where in this Progress Report 
for their splendid cooperation; 
but we also have to thank the 
fanzine editors and the prolif­
ic letter-writers for their 
help. Anyone who misses the 
word now is blind and deaf,

The second phase of public­
ity can't go into operation 
until the Convention is closer 
upon us; but this committee is 
planning the publicity of the 
Convention itself on all planes 
and is waiting for the time t© 
ripen. More detail on this in 
the next PR.

PROGRAM COMMITTEE
The program committee is go­

ing to be a great tease this 
time. It is going to hint about 
all sorts of delightful items 
that are going to be on the 
program, but in the best tradi­
tions of high-powered publicity 
purveyors it is going to let 
all of you lie awake in a tor­
ment of suspense until the psy­

chological moment is ripe for 
revealing these awesome secr­
ets.

The program committee is go­
ing to hint about a welcoming 
address by a very prominent 
citizen of Philadelphia, whose 
identity will be a great sur­
prise to all. The committee Is 
colng to hint about a brand new 
original full-lenvth play of 
professional calibre presented 
b y a professionally trained 
group. It is going to hint 
about a very unusual scientific 
exhibit that will be of great 
interest to everybody.

One thing we are not going to 
hint about Is a return to the 
procedure of conducting conven­
tion business before the full 
membership of the convention. 
There will be a complete ses­
sion devoted to the presenting 
of resolutions and conduction 
of fan affairs, In addition to 
the choosing of the next con­
vention site. This will enable 
the man In the audience greater 
opportunity to express his op­
inions. This, after all, Is 
one of the main purposes of the 
convention.

ART COMMITTEE

The art committee would like 
any future volunteers of artis­
tic inclinations, to please 
submit any future art to this 
committee in black ink upon a 
stiff grade of white paper. It 
would also be appreciated If 
the art work be such that it 
will fit within a 3 inch bound­
ary.This will make reproduction 
and pasteup much easier for the 
Hl editors. A number of artists 
have already sent us work which 
we hope to use; any more will 
be appreciated.

★ ★★
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Get into the awing 

of things!

SUPPORT AND ADVERTISE

11th WORLD SCIENCE FICTION CONVENTION

IN YOUR FAN MAGAZINESI

AT YOUR MEETINGSI

AMONG YOUR FRIENDS!

Help make ’53 the Year to Remember!
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You Are Cordially Invited

To Participate In

The 8th Annual

Philadelphia Regional
Writer's Conference

Bellevue* Stratford Hotel
June 17-18-19 1953

Write for Information to:

Olga MacFarland, Registrar 
737 Sharon Avenue 
Collingdale, Penna.
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members
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260. 
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cont.
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264.
265.
266.
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270.
271.
272.
273.
274.

275.
276.
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278.
279.
280.
281.
282.
283.
284.
285.

286
287 

Marjorie Dlamond288 
David Barcroft 
Ed. R. Walker 
Paul Odle 
Tom Reamy 
Brian McKinney 
Louis Cohlend 
James Mackaill 
George L. Burke 
Roy Pinkerton 
E. A. Wheatlay 
Peter.Graham
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290.
291.
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293.
294.
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296.
297.
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299. 
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301.Anthony Cerrato 

William Keithleyjo2 
M. G. Southworth 
John M. Reiver 
W. S. Hofford 
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Jim Goldfrank 
Roy C. Seiler 
William Poley 
Gerald Stewart 
E. E. Bielfeldt

Bess Benjamin 
Donald Cantin 
Philip Nichols
Fred C. Blacker 
Joe Love
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Marie Uney
Bob Keyes
Rinehart Potts 
Marion M. Malllnger 
Reta Grossman
Fran Lipton
Kent Corey
J. H. Newberry 
Joan Willlame 
Jack Williamson
Poul Anderson

Continued in

The
Next Report

COMINGS AND GOINGS...

As you can see, there have 
been some changes in the comm­
ittee members of the convention 
—Alan E. Nourse has taken over 
the editorship of the Progress 
Report in place of Dave Hamm­
ond. Alan is also temporary 
head of the publicity committee 
in place of Tom Clareson. Irv 
Heyne has the interim appoint­
ment of Vice-Chairman, also re­
placing Tom Clareson. Here are 
the reasons for these changest

Dave Hammond is now serving 
with the Air Force. Being el- 
igable for the draft, Instead 
of waiting, h e enlisted for 
four years. He is now station­
ed at Sampson Air Force Base, 
Geneva, New York.

As editors of Progress Report 
Number Two, we hope to continue 
the fine work whlcji was started 
by Dave Hammond. We wish our 

ex-secretary of the Philadel­
phia Science Fiction Society 
the best of luck in his new 
life in the Air Force.

Tom Clareson, who was an in­
structor of English Literature 
at the University of Pennsyl­
vania, has acquired a teaching 
job with the U.S. Government.
He has been sent to Labrador; 
but he intends to return in
June to continue his duties for
the convention. We also wish
Tom the beat of luck in his new 
teaching assignment and eagerly 
await his return, when he hopes 
to get his doctor’s degree.

« * w «
CREDITS FOR PROGRESS REPORT #2

Interior artwork: Swanson 
Cover: Hammond
Makeup: Nourse, Jenkins, 

Kessler, Agnew 
« » • «
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THE PROGRESS REPORTER

With the Inimitable HAMMOND 
gone the way of all rugged Am­
erican Boys, we are at last 
free to comment all over the 
place without fear of being 
hacked up. We would have it un­
derstood that the only things 
this column will have in common 
with the last will be its dis­
organization and ramblingness. 
That's the only way it's fun to 
write a column, anyway.

CONVENTIONally speaking,Phil­
adelphia is buzzing sporadical­
ly; to think that all these 
nice Philly people don't know 
what is to be perpetrated upon 
them next Labor Day Weekend! 
That a convention is on the way 
we know full well; every day 
JIM WILLIAMS drifts into the 
Post Office to scoop up the 
convention mail from BOX 2019, 
shuffles through it, and begins 
the split-up; "This one goes to 
Membership, this one to Public­
ity, this for Arrangements—-". 
As the mail comes in, the time 
for an Executive Board meeting 
rolls around, and we get a call 
from Jim exhorting us to kindly 
get downtown early, because 
there's lots to do. So we find 
that no matter how early we 
come, half the PSFS is already 
there, and we haven't scooped 
anyone at all. On the way down 
we meet RUSSELL SWANSON coming 
from his science fiction art 
show at William Blood's Gallery 
on 17th Street. He tells us 
about the brainstorm he's had, 
we approve with glee (more 
on that below)and cast the idea 
in the laps of the Board. MILT 
ROTHMAN will be there when we 
arrive; maybe DAVE KYLE will be 
down from New York; once I 
thought I saw a thin, wraith­
like figure resembling GIBSON

skulking near the bookshelves. 
A little later SPRAGUE DE CAMP 
drifts in, lights his pipe, and 
glowers at us as the planned 
business gets underway. JACK 
AGJJJJW is beaming with additions 
to membership; BOB MADLE categ­
orically diaspproves of all ex­
penses, no matter what they 
are; and we, in odd moments 
when things quiet down to fort­
issimo, continue to badger 
people for Committee Reports 
for the PROGRESS REPORT. All of 
which gets us down to an amaz­
ing personal revelation: that 
working on a convention can be 
fun---- no fooling. And we're en­
joying it up to the lid.

A word is due about those 
letters that come in. We've 
gotten dozens and dozens, ask­
ing about dozens and dozens of 
things. No one person in the 
city has the information to an­
swer them all. But some we'll 
try to andwer in this column, 
and others are shunted to the 
committee where they belong. 
Many of the questions refer to 
problems of travel; many are 
worried about living arrangeme­
nts and identifioation. For the 
first, we will publish in a 
later PROGRESS REPORT informa­
tion as to train, bus, plane, 
and pogo-stick transportation 
to and from the large cities. 
We'll give times of departure 
and fares, too. And you'll have 
the REPORT in your hands before 
you board the trains, too. As 
for identifleation and location 
of people, IRV HEYNE, in charge 
of arrangements, is planning to 
organize a CENTRAL INFORMATION 
BOOTH, which willbe open at all 
times when convention doings 
are in progress. There'll be a 
card-file kept of all registra-
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tions, so anybody who wants to 
locate somebody just has to 
ask. We think it’ll solve a lot 
of problems.

We’ve also gotten many use­
ful suggestions; for instance, 
many pleas to cut down the time 
for introductions at the open­
ing session. The Board has agr­
eed it was a good idea, and 
plans are being made to keep 
introductions down to about fi­
fteen minutes. We can hope, at 
any rate. Other suggestions are 
under consideration; we'll keep 
you posted.

Credits: We'd like to thank 
BIL HAMLING and JUDY MAY for 
their cooperation in forwarding 
us the Chicago mailing list. 
Second, we think a big vote of 
appreciation should go to the 
many PRO MAGAZINES which have 
given the Convention full,half, 
quarter, or eighth page ads, 
FREE OF CHARGE. This is the 
kind of publicity that will 
bring our Convention to every­
one who might be remotely inte­
rested in Science Fiction. As 
of this date (Feb. 13th, 1953» 
the date of this writing) these 
free ads have appeared in DYNA­
MIC SCIENCE FICTION, FANTASY 
MAGAZINE, FUTURE SCIENCE FIC­
TION, IMAGINATION, SCIENCE FIC­
TION ADVENTURES, SCIENCE FICTI­
ON QUARTERLY, and SPACE SCIENCE 
FICTION, And in addition, LES­
TER DEL REY, BILL HAMLING, and 
ROG PHILLIPS have given us ed­
itorial plugs of considerable 
magnitude. (The list above is 
compiled by the PR editor, and 
is complete as of this date, 
subject to the vicissitudes of 
magazine distribution in this 
fair city, and his own bad eye­
sight. ) The generosity of these 
magazines is paying dividends 
in memberships; our deepest 
thanks to you all)

Some of the comments we think 
you'd enjoy: ROBERT BLOCH calls 

the Convention Committee "Mas­
ochists all" (though I can't 
Imagine why); GEORGE BURKE says 
"—always in the past extenuat­
ing circumstances have arisen 
to foul up my getting to the 
convention. I will not let it 
happen this year. I would canc­
el my own funeral to be there." 
Now there's devotion for you—-

Ah, yes--we remember what it 
was. RUSS SWANSON'S bright 
idea, Man, man. STAMPS.he says* 
Haven't you seen the new Mars- 
post series? Or the Luna-post? 
If you haven't seen them yet, 
wait until you do-----you haven't 
seen anything like them)

Enough, enough, I say. Back 
next time.................. .. ...................... .aen

ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE REPORTS 
-Program Booklet 4 Memberahip— 

In accordance with a resolu­
tion passed and approved by the 
IOth World Science Fiction Con­
vention at the business meeting 
the Convention Committee wishes 
to announce that we would app­
reciate all thoughts and ideas, 
pro and con, concerning the 
formation of a permanent Con­
vention Committee to aid, in 
some extent, the staging of fu­
ture Conventions. All Inqui­
ries and suggestions should be . 
sent to David Kyle, 300 W. 6th 
St. New York 23, N.Y.

In addition to the chairman, 
the Membership Committee Is as . 
follows: Henry Burwell and Lee 
Hoffman from the South; on the 
West Coast, E. E. Evans; from 
the Mid-West, Doc Barrett; from 
Canada, John Millard; and in 
the East, Dave Kyle...We would 
like to thank James Mackalll 
and Dr. Oscar C. Brauner for 
their donations to the Conven­
tion. More news next time.
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